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Sherman Oaks Neighborhood Council 
Monday, November 10, 2014 
Board Meeting
	


Minutes

The meeting was called to order by President Jill Banks Barad at 6:50 p.m. in the auditorium of the Sherman Oaks Elementary School.

Pledge of Allegiance

Roll call: Present:  J. Beeber, C. Casavan , D. Crisci, J. Kalban, H. Katchen, S. Lax, R. Marciniack, L. Petrus, N. Roden, S. Steinberg, R. Tash, R. Ziff, J. Banks Barad
Absent: T. Capps, S. Revord, C. Wu Freedman
Approval of Minutes as corrected, from the meeting of October 13, 2014 – Minutes unanimously approved
Public Comment: 
· LAPD Senior Lead Officers Trent Berry and Jose Saldana were introduced. Officer Berry said property crimes are down 15% year-to-date. However, the holiday season usually brings an increase in vehicle break-ins and thefts so don’t leave things in cars, especially at shopping malls. 
· Erich King, deputy at Councilmember LaBonge’s office is the only field deputy currently in Sherman Oaks, so if anyone has an issue, contact him. The CD4 is reviewing traffic problems on Beverly Glen Boulevard at Valley Vista Boulevard intersection. He will be part of a community neighborhood discussion scheduled for Thursday, Nov. 20th at the SONC Land Use Committee meeting. He urged all interested community members to attend. 
· Michael Roth and Vanessa Kromer from AEG and Nederlander Concert/AEG spoke in favor of keeping the Greek Theater operations with Nederlander Concerts and not switching to Live Nation as was recommended by the city’s Recreation and Parks Commission. 
· Ankur Patel, a Chatsworth resident and former Northridge East Neighborhood Council member introduced himself as a candidate for LAUSD District #3 seat. 
· Jay Beeber, SONC 2nd vice president and candidate for Council District 4 seat, said the city council should support the creation of community organization of parents to oversee schools, similar to the neighborhood council arrangement. 
Guest Speaker: LAUSD School Board member Tamar Galatzan, District #3. 

Ms. Galatzan said the LAUSD budget is $7 billion. There are 134 schools in District #3, stretching from West Hills to Studio City. She gave a brief overview of what is going on: Ramon Cortines has returned as interim superintendent. MISIS, LAUSD’s new unified computer system, went live the beginning of the school year and did not work, causing havoc with students schedules and grades. The district is working to fix it. Budget overview: Proposition 30 is a change to how districts are funded. This changed the formula of how much money each school receives. Some of the schools in District #3 received significantly less funding, with Millikan Middle School one of the hardest hit. This year the district has standardized the funding based on previous year in order to make sure each school has enough money.  Bond money has provided each district with some discretionary money for school improvements, such as new bleachers, lunch tables and repairs. Ms. Galatzan highlighted that parental volunteering in the schools has been made easier, as volunteers can now be fingerprinted locally and not have to go to downtown district headquarters. In response to Neighborhood Council questions, Ms. Galatzan said the district is looking for a new superintendent, auditing the MISIS problems, handling MISIS impacts on the senior high school students, and addressed the concerns expressed that there is a lack of responsibility being taken by the board regarding the myriad of problems. She said there may be another Highly Gifted Magnet high school program opening next year. Ms. Galatzan said LAUSD is too big and should be broken into smaller districts, but there are problems with bond indebtedness, including other issues.
Other guest speakers followed Ms. Galatzan, including Principal John Plevack, who has been at Millikan Middle School Affiliated Charter for six years. He discussed the academies and magnet programs and operating as an affiliated charter school. Principal Kesia Doucette, Riverside Drive Charter Elementary School, spoke about the MISIS crisis; Sherman Oaks Elementary Charter School Principal Michelle Gorsuch is new to the school this year, and discussed traffic and other local issues; Jennifer De Lorenzo, project coordinator at Kester Ave/Kester Magnet, spoke about the school’s diversity and strong parent volunteerism at the school following the budget cuts. She pointed out that Kester has an API score of 913, the highest in the Valley.
 President’s Report/Appointments, President J. Banks Barad 
a. Announced resignation of Michael Preston representing SONC Area 5-Business. There are now vacancies on the Neighborhood Council for board members in Area 1, 3, 5.

b. Report on SONC’s Council District CD 4 Candidates Forum on Oct. 13. There were 13 candidates and approximately 250 community members in attendance. Moderator Ted Chen (NBC, Channel 4) did very well. SONC will host another forum for the run-off. 
Treasurer’s Report/Finance Committee, H. Katchen, Treasurer Chair

Consent Calendar: 

a. Approve ex-post facto payment of $430.33 on October 27, 2014 to Halo Branded Solutions for 24 Sherman Oaks Neighborhood Council logo branded polo shirts for Board members.
b. Approve Sherman Oaks Neighborhood Council’s Sponsor contribution of $250 to Carla’s Café for refreshments at the Valley Alliance of Neighborhood Councils (VANC) Planning Forum to be held Thursday, December 11, 2014 at CBS Studios, Studio City
Consent Calendar unanimously approved
Items for Discussion 

c. Motion to adopt Treasurer’s financial status report and monthly expenditure report for Oct. 2014. Approximately $2,492 was spent; we received approval from DONE to pay for 3 grants bringing total up to approximately $10,000.
d. Budget Advocate update. Meeting set up with film czar will make recommendation to Mayor’s Office this month. The usual meeting of the 

Finance Committee will be held Thursday 20th at Fashion Square food court.
Committee Reports/Updates
1st Vice President’s Report, Ron Ziff 

· Update on procedures we must follow for Land Use Committee: changed mandatory information on the agenda, and where the agenda is posted.  We used to post at Sherman Oaks library, now post on the window of CD 4 office.

·  Board of Neighborhood Commissioners want neighborhood council members to sign a “code of conduct” policy regarding harassment and bullying. The commissioners also changed posting and notification requirements. One issue said agendas needed to be sent simultaneously, but that is physically impossible to send all SONC emails at the same time. Board member Richard Marciniak suggested we make a motion and express our concern, and request each Neighborhood Council do so too. An item will be put on an upcoming agenda. President Jill Banks Barad said such a motion is already on the agenda for Valley Alliance of Neighborhood Councils to discuss and take possible action.
Land Use Committee (LUC), Ron Ziff, Chair 
· Speaker Gregory Wright, member of SONC Green & Beautification Committee suggests mitigating traffic at IMT project by: providing 3 years’ worth of TAP cards to residents, promote DASH service, and post large wall sized route maps of DASH at retail locations along the route. He also discussed making storage of potable water for residents of the surrounding area a condition of approval.
· The Land Use Committee (LUC) heard from residents and representatives of IMT Residential regarding the proposed mixed-use development of the former Sunkist building (14130 - 14154 Riverside Drive) at the Oct. 8 meeting. The LUC will be forming a working group to meet with the applicant to make the project more suitable to the area.
· Agenda for Nov. 20th LUC meeting includes rebuilding Rubin’s Red Hot for a new restaurant, and a public forum on the proposal for traffic signal at Beverly Glen and Valley Vista.
· LADWP raised its offer to $3.75 a square foot for LA residents to replace their lawns with drought tolerant landscaping. 
· East San Fernando Valley Transit Corridor project meetings are scheduled for Nov. 6, 12, and 13 at various locations.
· LA Mobility Plan will be heard by Los Angeles Planning Commission on Nov. 20th. SONC voted not to support the plan because it  did not address Sepulveda Pass transit improvements.
· Plan for Healthy LA update.
Outreach Committee, Jill Banks Barad for Sherry Revord, Chair 
· The Sherman Oaks Street Fair was big success and we got about 90 new sign-ups for SONC email. 
Green & Beautification Committee, Carolyn Casavan, Chair 
· She said the new SONC shirts and business cards were excellent, and it was the best street fair ever. 

· She solicited projects to be submitted for residential tree trimming, and sidewalk repair. The committee will be meeting with the Bureau of Street Services. 

· Committee organized a successful visit to pending and possible development sites along the LA River. There will be more tours coming up.
· One Water LA – update on workshop to integrate storm water, waste water programs to maximize benefits to residents.
· Next meeting on Nov. 19th, 6:30 at CD4 office reviewing projects with Bureau of Street Services
Public Safety Committee, Brandon Pender, Chair
· Planning the committee’s first meeting the beginning of December. He has three people interested and ready for the committee, but is looking to have 5-8 committee members. He is proposing organizing Emergency Preparedness course (one evening) by Homeland Security and the CERT program (6-7 evenings) for the neighborhood council members. Discussion ensued about traffic safety around Sherman Oaks Elementary School, and membership on committee.
Government Affairs, Jay Beeber, Chair

· No report on Government Affairs. 
Announcement from the Board
· Jill Banks Barad announced VANC meeting on Nov. 13 at Sherman Oaks Hospital, Doctor’s Conference Room will feature guest speaker Controller Ron Galperin.

· On December 9th Councilmember Paul Kerkorian (CD2) is hosting a holiday party and has invited SONC members. 

· VANC is hosting a planning forum entitled “The Role of the Land Use Committee” with keynote speaker City Councilmember Felipe Fuentes (CD7) on Dec. 11th at CBS Studios, Studio City
Meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

Sue Steinberg, Secretary
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